THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Environmental Forum held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House,   Northway, Rickmansworth, on Wednesday 23 October 2013 from 7.30pm to 9.13pm.
Present:
Councillors David Major (Chairman), Tony Barton, Barbara Lamb MBE, and Stephen King and one representative from the following:-


Margaret Jarrett
-
Chorleywood Parish Council

David Wynne-Jones
-
Croxley Parish Council

Graham Everett
-
Watford Friends of the Earth and






Friends of Croxley Common Moor


Peter Loader

-
Spokes (South West Herts Cycling






Group)

Peter Waters

-
Rickmansworth and District






Residents’ Association/






Rickmansworth Waterways Trust

Keith Pursall

-
Maple Lodge Conservation Society

Georgiana Sol

-
Chorleywood Residents Association


Dudley Edmunds
-
Campaign for the Protection of Rural 




England
Officers:
Kay FitzGerald, Biodiversity Projects Officer


Janet Ide, Committee Manager.
Also in attendance:- Councillors Ann Shaw and Sue Stibbs


Daniel Evans - Taylor Woodrow Environmental Manager 



Chris Stocks - Taylor Woodrow – Arup Lead Environmental Manager


Cuneyt Atacan - Taylor Woodrow – Senior Project Manager


Michael Watkins - Acanthus LW - Architect


Steve Newman - Hertfordshire County Council

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Chris Lloyd, Brian Norman, Paula Hiscocks and Alison Scarth, Elizabeth Willetts, Larsen Rivers, Janet Anders, and Parish Councillors Martin Brooks and Brendan O’Brien.
In Councillor Chris Lloyd’s absence it was proposed by Peter Waters and duly seconded that Councillor David Major chair the meeting.

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and invited them to introduce themselves.
EF06/13
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the   Environmental Forum held on 10 July 2013   were confirmed as a correct record and were signed by the Chairman.
EF07/13
CROXLEY RAIL LINK

The Chairman welcomed Daniel Evans, Cuneyt Atacan, Steve Newman, Michael Watkins and Chris Stocks to the meeting.

Michael Watkins, Architect for Acanthus LW would develop the Croxley Rail Link from the planning stage through to building.


The programme had developed over a period of 9-10 years.

A plan showing the alignment and viaduct was displayed.  The alignment had been changed from previous years.  The viaduct was a large structure and the design would try to reduce the effect on the landscape.


The previous one did not have acceptable radii for trains to run and the trains would have run very noisily.  This smoothed the alignment and maintained adequate clearances across the roads.

All spacing of each stretch between piers was equal and was consistent all the way along.  The Company had looked at a number of ways of building the viaduct with pre tension concrete with cables in the middle.  London Underground did not like change and liked materials to be tried and tested.


They looked at one exposed metal viaduct and then an exposed structure which would require a lot of maintenance.  It was decided to clad it on the sides and on the bottom which had the effect of a reducing influence.  It would be neater, tidier and it was thought a better structure.

They tried to find a way of slimming it down and make it better for the environment and in terms of appearance and less offensive.  The main structure that carried the slab on which trains run, would be pulled in from the edge, such that the main structure was in shadow.  Looking at a lot of road bridges, the most successful ones had a line which drew the eye away from shadows.  The eye was drawn to a continuous line which took you away from the bulk.


The next stage was to look at the piers which were 5.7m at lowest point.  The original designed piers were stubby and an obstruction to the eye line.  The Company started sculpting them to reduce them down and came up with a different form like a wine glass.  These were included about 18 months ago when a submission was made for a transport and works order.  We were recommissioned last April / May and have been advising Arup, Engineers and Designers, talking with them and working on these numbers trying to improve things.  There was now a slimmer structure and in place of going for a steel structure which was clad, have gone for steel box section which was structurally more efficient.

London Underground liked cables but when they are on a viaduct they are up against the skyline.  It was proposed to screen off the cables.  

The woodland would be returned and re-seeded with native grass and native woodland tree species.

The entrances to Cinnamond would be realigned and the playground would be reinstated to match existing.  The strategy had been whenever possible, to reduce structure, and look to reinstate areas around the viaduct when this element was built.  It would be matt coated with zero tolerance for graffiti and any graffiti would be cleaned off almost instantly.  It was clearly a substantial bit of engineering because two trains would be running across it.  It was designed to minimise the extent it imposed itself upon the landscaping and the area.


Q.
Messy site which is unavoidable – how long will that last?


A.
Stage 1 is finish design.  Start work end of May / June 2014 with structures finished by end of 2015 -  18 months.



Q.
Who is responsible for maintenance and anti-graffiti?


A.
LUL responsible.  All structures handed over to LUL.


Q.
What extent do you estimate to sink pillars below ground level?


A.
Pillars 2 metres below ground – Series of piling around 30 metres.


Q.
There has been a huge disruption to wildlife of the area.  What is the theoretical regeneration period for wildlife and hedgerows to go back to what they were before they were destroyed?


A.
Get back to current level in its widest context, cannot put a figure on it.  How much mature habitat are we going to lose?

Already been significant change.  Have copy of biodiversity report.


In terms of flora and trees, there will be fewer trees.  Plan was to leave as many trees as we can safely in order to operate trains on that line.

750 reptiles gone to land adjacent to railway and hope was when we are finished they will be able to repopulate back quickly.


Herts CC state that 600 would be moved and not coming back.  Some taken to University of Herts.  Got some locally at the moment.  When works finished take fencing away and improve habitat and encourage back to railway.  Where old line has overgrown over the years it has become shaded and will be more suitable for reptiles after the works have been completed as it will be more open.

Reptile population will benefit but with fewer trees.

Nesting Bird Habitat.

Q.
Bird Life.  A survey had been undertaken by a bird expert who reported there were no rare breeds.  Innuendo was that it did not matter about our common birds, some of which are not as common as they used to be.  What do you see as the long term effect?


Q.
How long will the reinstated trees will be maintained / watered. The attendee requested that HCC continued to maintain and water the trees for at least 2 years. In Croxley Green, it had been experienced that after any construction was completed nobody maintained the reinstated trees and they died.

Post meeting note:


Please see below an extract from Secretary of State (SoS) decision letter, which requires the promoters to prepare a 'landscaping scheme' to be approved by the local planning authority. The landscaping scheme will include the timetable for implementing and maintaining the landscaping 'scheme'.  The SoS has stated that within a period of 5 years after planting any trees or shrubs that die or become seriously damaged will be replaced, ensuing that suitable control measures are in place to avoid the concern raised.


“Landscaping Design

4.
No development shall commence for any stage of the works until a written landscaping scheme for that stage has been submitted to and approved in writing by the local planning authority. The landscaping scheme shall include details of all proposed soft and hard landscaping works including the measures set out in paragraphs 6.6.2 to 6.6.8 of chapter 6 and TS1 of chapter 18 of the Environmental Statement (Volume 1) and in addition, where relevant:


(a)
the location, number, species, size and planting density of any proposed planting;


(b)
the cultivation, importing of materials and other operations to ensure plant establishment;


(c)
the proposed finished ground levels;


(d)
the hard surfacing materials;


(e)
the minor structures including street furniture, refuse or other storage units and signs;


(f)
the proposed and existing functional services above and below ground, including power and communications cables and pipelines, manholes and supports;


(g)
the details of existing trees to be retained, with measures;


(h)
implementation timetables for all landscaping works.

Reason:  In the interests of visual amenity.

Landscaping Implementation and maintenance

5.
The landscaping works for each stage shall be carried out in accordance with the scheme and implementation timetables approved for that stage under condition 4 or any subsequent revisions that have been submitted to and approved in writing by the local planning authority.

6.
Any tree or shrub planted as part of any approved landscaping scheme that, within a period of 5 years after planting is removed, dies or becomes seriously damaged or diseased, shall be replaced in the first available planting season with a specimen of the same size and species as that originally planted, unless the local planning authority gives written consent to any variation.

Reason:  To secure a visually satisfactory setting for the development and to ensure that planting is carried out in a timely manner and maintained thereafter.”

Q.
As the viaduct goes over the dual carriageway there is parallel to it a light controlled pedestrian crossing for cyclists and pedestrians.  Will the piers be narrow enough to not have to move the crossing to affect sight lines?


A.
The crossing will need to be relocated, as part of the works. The design standards for controlled pedestrian crossing, i.e. traffic light controlled crossings, set out the visibility requirements which need to be achieved.  The layout of the crossing will be subject to a stage 2 road safety audit. If required amendments to the crossing design and final layout will be made to ensure that it meets the desired standards prior to implementation.


Q.
Not so different as to how M25 goes over Kings Langley valley.  They cannot always assess what load is on that bridge.  You seem to be using a lot of steel regarding the carriageway or structure for track.  Would that pose expansion problem over a period of hot weather.


Engineers have designed that – movement occurs at both ends.  Whole length of viaduct does move.  

Q
What is bridge lifespan? 


A.
120 year lifespan.

Second Presentation


Environmental Assessments that had been undertaken so far.

Secretary of State had issued planning permission this year in July.

Subjects assessed during environmental statement were based on information collected and measures put forward to mitigate impact and reduce impact as much as possible.  Additional recommendations, air quality, traffic and land use associated with construction.  Disciplines where recommendations for further surveys to be put in place for design process pre construction.

Archaeology and cultural heritage within Three Rivers area in structure has identified what are impacted by this scheme that require further work.


There is existing bridge over canal affected by this scheme.

Archaeology watching brief for ground works on the viaduct itself.


Ecology – Key Issues

Noise was modelled and accepted.  Has been with design changes explained earlier.  Results of remodel agreed that noise generated in this area across the viaduct and existing underground line did not increase levels that require further mitigation to be put in place.  There is further noise measuring to be carried out in the area and across the scheme and will be put into the model in the future.


Groundwater around piling.  Existing river channel is fairly narrow glacial river.  Wider band of gravel than sand.  Entire area is under-laid by chalk and regulated by Environment Agency.  As part of the Environmental Statement a preliminary risk assessment was undertaken and approved and in order to get that approved the methodology provided within submission documents for the order on piling methodology to prevent pollution from boring into the chalk.  Both approved by Environment Agency.  Minimum of groundwater.  Further investigations in that area and throughout the scheme which included boreholes and trial trenching and also requires to sink boreholes in general so samples can be taken now so any impact can be monitored.

Surface water – Viaduct itself, any surface water will have drained at Ascot Road end.  Will be collected in underground tanks to allow slow rate.  Underneath track bed there will be permeable layer so surface water does not get through into ground.

A drainage scheme was being developed at the moment and needed to be submitted for approval to Environmental Agency and flood risk assessment was a planning requirement.

Ecology in the area.  In Environmental Statement due to seasonal nature been ongoing surveys taking place since submission and species surveyed included bats, badgers, plant species, crayfish, etc.  Surveys on otters and water vole showed no evidence of their presence in that region.  White claw crayfish was a protected species and not present.


Bats – There were records of foraging bats along vegetation edge but in the areas affected by the scheme there was no sign.   Any vegetation removed would be replanted in conjunction with ecologists.


Badgers - Records of them in the area.  Evidence of badgers pushing under fence line.

Records of a main badger sett in the area and outlying setts.  Main sett within footprint of the map but outside the footprint of the affected area by the scheme.

Where construction compound approaches appropriate inclusion zone will be put in place.


Outlying setts that will be impacted by scheme, there is currently a licensing application with Natural England and should get feedback within next week or two.  Licence is to close outlying setts next month by placing one way badger gates on the sett, so they can get out but not get back in.  There will then be a monitoring period for badger activity to ensure setts are empty.  Setts can be dug out preventing their use by badgers.  Area will remain available to forage but not enabling them to dig setts which will be affected by scheme.

Reptiles in scheme.  Vast majority are to the east of Ascot Road.  Within this area with translocated slow worms.  No reptiles have been found for several weeks now.  Tracking period finished.

Japanese Knotweed – Full survey has been prepared.  Good preparation and management invasive species management plan.


As we get more information from design team, each strain of Japanese Knotweed will be removed under licence disposal management plan which will be a live document.


All species have a separate report and final survey.  The reports will be finalised and any consequences to the ecological management plan that need to be implemented from now through winter to construction period so that flora and fauna are protected.

Cameras have been put in overnight to monitor what is going on.  Translocation is complete and preparing ground for further monitoring measures.


Construction Impacts


A full time environment manager at Taylor Woodrow would be on site ensuring compliance with Environmental Statement commitments and Construction Code of Practice.

Through the Construction Environmental Management Plan the aim was to identify all construction stage environmental aspects and details and how they will be managed in line with best practice.

Noise and Vibration

During construction Taylor Woodrow would liaise with Three Rivers and Watford Borough in terms of S.61 consents and working hours.

Interaction with London Underground and potential closures of roads, which will be agreed with Local Authorities and residents.

Ecology – Surveys undertaken – Ecology Management Plan in place.  Final comments being put together.  Ecologist Clerk of Works would be available during construction to mitigate intrusion for invasive species.  Badgers should have been excluded by time construction begins.

Air Quality – Negligible impact on traffic emissions.  Will need to keep roads cleaned and ensure storage of materials, keep wagons covered and maintaining plant.


Water – In terms of water, drainage, surface water and groundwater would be protected.  Constant good practice in our compounds.  Maintaining close relationship with Environment Agency and Thames Water.


Traffic Management around Three Rivers area.  Plan to minimise disruption as much as we can.  Traffic Management Plan in place.  Agree diversions if there are any, with Three Rivers, Police and Highways Agency.  All communicated to local community and use of radio stations.

Q.
Where are you going to store your heavy plant?


A.
Compound at Ascot Road.  There will also be storage of plant within scheme.  Two exit areas, Ascot Road and Wiggenhall Road but mainly in alignment area.


Q.
Will there be any night work?


A.
Not long periods overnight.  Installing beams.


Q.
What are normal hours of work going to be?


A.
7am  -  7pm  Monday to Friday



7am  -  4.30pm  on Saturday


Q.
When it comes to night working, how many days or weeks in total do you envisage you will be working through night?


A.
Discussions about working hours will take place.  Looking to implement best practical means and come up with a series of methods as to how we would look to reduce noise at night.  Do predictions to find out what Three Rivers would allow and make sure we do not go over that.


Q.
Construction – last Section arrived by road.


A.
47m divided into four pieces.  23m max x 3m wide.  Plan to bring to Ascot Road compound and install four pieces at once.


Q.
Going to be a lot of spoil taken out of the site.  What is primary route to remove?


A.
As part of the Waste Management Plan and Traffic Management Plan the routes would be looked at.  A lot of material will have to go off site.  There are proposed routes but not finalised.


Q.
What happens when it is all finished?  Building Croxley Rail Link would reduce traffic on local roads to the level that it was when schools were shut for holidays.  More significant saving in traffic congestion.  Assuming that is still going to be true.  Watford Health Campus was there before Croxley Rail Link got go ahead.  It was decided to build a rather large dual carriageway to serve this Health Campus.  Now Croxley Rail Link will go past Campus and Station at Vicarage Road.  Do we actually need the road?

Q.
Do we need this Project.  What is the benefit of it?


Post meeting note


During the Public Inquiry held for the Croxley Rail Link the Planning Inspector considered the business case for the rail link and in his report came to the conclusion that the business case was sound and that the benefits of the scheme outweighed any possible negative impacts. This view was confirmed by the Secretary of State for Transport when making the Transport and Works Act Order. 


The benefits of the scheme are:

•
To enhance sustainable links to, and between, residents and employment, business, education, health and leisure opportunities within Watford and across Hertfordshire, and to key external attractors in London and the national rail network, reinforcing Watford’s role as a key transport hub;

•
To improve local connectivity within Watford between current and potential employees, the town centre and the key development areas of Watford Junction, Watford Business Park / Ascot Road and the Health Campus providing a catalyst for both economic and housing development; and

•
To provide a sustainable and value-for-money alternative to car travel, with inherently lower environmental impacts per trip including noise and greenhouse gas emissions.


Further details of the business case and all supporting documents can be found on the scheme website: www.croxleyraillink.com

The Chairman thanked all the gentlemen for their presentations and wished them success.
  EF08/13
BIODIVERSITY PROJECTS OFFICER REPORT


Members received the Biodiversity Projects Officer’s report which updated them on the following events and issues:

· Hertfordshire Sustainability Forum (HSF) Local Nature Partnership (LNP)
· Quality of Life Report
· 
Charging for Plastic Bags
· 
Draft Chilterns Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty Management Plan
· 
House Spider Survey
· 
Local Nature Reserves (LNRs)


The Biodiversity Projects Officer reported that The Aquadrome, Chorleywood House Estate and Leavesden Country Park had all been re-awarded their Green Flag Awards.  The Aquadrome was visited by a Green Flag judge and now fell within the second highest scoring band.  Chorleywood House Estate and Leavesden Country Park were the subject of mystery shopper visits.

After a break in grazing at Chorleywood House Estate 11 Surrey Downs sheep made a welcome return this year and would remain on site until November.  They had been eating vegetation that would otherwise out-compete the wildflowers.


It was hoped that there would also be 2 Dexter cattle grazing in Dell Field and the old Dell Nature Reserve next year.


Parish Councillor David Wynne-Jones reported that Black Headed Gulls and Herring Gulls had been sighted and the Watford Piscators had been asked to provide little areas of floating platforms in the centre of the fishing lakes with some reed structures so birds had a chance to nest.


As it was the time of year when more spiders appeared in people’s houses it was suggested that having conkers in the house deterred spiders coming in.


ACTION AGREED:-


that the update be noted.
  EF09/13
MEMBERS’ INFORMATION EXCHANGE

Spokes


Peter Loader said that 12 public cycle rides were being organised.


The free Reach School was going to provide Bikeability Level 3 training but fundamentally the school had changed to a more neutral attitude towards cycling.


Rickmansworth Waterways Trust


Peter Waters said that the Rickmansworth Waterways Trust had just had its first planning meeting for the 2014 Festival.  They were looking forward to it with a measure of optimism and sense of reality.  Fresh sponsorship would be required.


Croxley Green Parish Council

David Wynne-Jones hoped that with money available for small projects in this area, that the pond on The Green could be made into an educational site to be visited.

The Croxley Common Moor and the woods were turning out to be good wildlife areas and an otter had been spotted.  He had seen kites, buzzards and parakeets.  The wildlife in our little corner of England was thriving but there were too many magpies.


Chorleywood Parish Council

Margaret Jarrett said although there was a heavy drop in the national water vole population, the River Chess was the complete opposite.  The population there was back to where it was.  This was down to good management and mink control.  Mink control traps had been set all the way down the River Chess with the co-operation of land owners.

Councillor Ann Shaw said she had seen a mink running across Denham Way.


She had recently seen several rabbits who showed every sign of having myxomatosis and she hoped it did not come back.


David Wynne-Jones said that myxomatosis had changed the way it spread.  In 1953 99% of rabbits were killed, now only 46% were killed.  It went around the country in cycles.

Maple Lodge Conservation Society

Keith Pursall reported that phase one had begun with the tree contractors removing fallen trees that had fallen on the Recreation Ground side of the (Maple Cross) lake.


He now had the job of negotiating politics with Thames Water to get phases 2 and 3 in place, who had lost the fencing contractor’s quote.  It was hoped that a new fence would be erected over the winter months.  He thanked Councillor Shaw for prompting the tree people.

He said that there were 4 new tern rafts which were mink proof.

In September the first Bioblitz was held.  Fortunately it did not rain and 40 people combed the reserve and the results were still being analysed.  Sighting included a golden hoverfly which was apparently rare and only recorded three times in Hertfordshire.

The Society heard that the Woodland Trust was giving away free trees up to a maximum of 420 trees.  The Society applied and were successful and Keith was now expecting 420 trees to be delivered to his house.


Watford Rural Parish Council

Councillor Stephen King said that Red Kites had been seen and thought to be roosting in Moor Park.

He said that Watford Rural Parish Council had given Oxhey Woods Conservation volunteers a grant of £200.


Campaign for the Protection of Rural England

Dudley Edmunds said updates from Three Rivers District Council on their local plan would be appreciated.

Confirmation on concerns previously raised about Croxley Rail Link were being addressed and he would report back as a result of the presentation received this evening.


Watford Friends of the Earth and Friends of Croxley Common Moor

Graham Everett had requested that someone from Herts County Council attend the Forum to discuss best practice for grass verges.  It was confirmed that Herts County Council had not responded to any requests from this Authority to attend the Forum for this purpose but efforts would continue to be made.

Graham said he would circulate a web site link to a scheme promoting locally produced food. Stalls were set up at local events marketing whatever locally produced food was sourced.


Chorleywood Residents Association

The Chairman welcomed Georgiana Sol who was the new representative attending on behalf of the Chorleywood Residents Association.

Peter Waters enquired as to who was responsible for the disused railway bridge over the Grand Union Canal.

ACTION AGREED:-



that the report be noted.

EF10/13
DATE OF NEXT MEETING 

The Forum noted that the date of the next meeting was Wednesday 26 March 2014.
CHAIRMAN
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